

Non-Invasive Testing, Non-Invasive Counseling

Rachel Rebouché

Introduction

A regulatory moment for prenatal health care is here. An increasing amount of legislative attention has concentrated on the decisions pregnant women make after prenatal testing. The impetus for this legislation is a new non-invasive prenatal genetic test (NIPT). From the beginning of pregnancy, cell-free fetal DNA travels across the placental lining into the mother's bloodstream, increasing in quantity as the pregnancy progresses. Laboratories can now analyze that DNA for chromosomal abnormalities and for fetal sex at 10 weeks of gestation. NIPT, which relies on a sample of the pregnant woman's blood, is painless, occurs early in pregnancy, and is available for clinical and commercial use. In 2013, major health insurance plans began to cover NIPT for certain populations of women, such as women over 35 years old.¹ And private companies have started marketing prenatal testing kits directly to consumers, who return a blood sample from the prospective mother to a company laboratory.²

Traditionally, patients, obstetricians, genetic counselors, and health care insurance companies — not state or federal governments — have played the central role in decisions of when and why to test and how to interpret test results.³ But current anti-abortion strategies that respond to NIPT threaten the option of terminating a pregnancy after prenatal testing. State legislatures have entered the regulatory field with bills that prohibit abortions if performed for specified reasons and that manage the information a patient may receive. In the former category, states have passed laws that ban abortion if the termination is for reason of the fetus's sex, race, or diagnosis of fetal abnormality. In the latter, laws in Virginia and Nebraska allow genetic counselors to refuse to communicate any information, including testing results or options after testing, if the counseling, in the words of the Virginia law, "conflicts with the counselor's deeply-held moral or religious beliefs."⁴

There is no clear evidence of how decisions to terminate pregnancies will intersect with NIPT. Research in genetic medicine and interviews with health care providers and patients disagree about how and if NIPT will influence the prevalence or occurrence of abortion. Articles on NIPT in medical and science journals presume that abortion rates will increase.⁵ With advancements in gene and whole genome sequencing, NIPT will reveal more information about

Rachel Rebouché, J.D., LL.M., is an Associate Professor of Law at Temple University Beasley School of Law. She received her J.D. from Harvard Law School, LL.M. from Queen's University, Belfast, and B.A. from Trinity University. She teaches family law, health care finance and regulation, and comparative family law.

fetal characteristics much earlier in pregnancy, when some patients might feel more comfortable terminating a pregnancy. Yet, studies of patient and provider attitudes reveal deep ambivalence about abortion as a post-testing option.⁶ Potential parents using NIPT are making decisions about pregnancies they wanted to conceive, and some research suggests that abortion rates will remain constant because parents' post-

carve out professional standards for non-directive, client-centered counseling that neither discouraged nor encouraged patients' abortion decisions. However, the present legislative attempts to control and to limit abortion decisions after testing strip from options counseling the nuanced considerations that potential parents bring to bear as they consider both whether to test and test results.

To grapple with the challenges of evolving prenatal testing and counseling, this article considers the role that termination decisions play in current options counseling. Over the last several decades, scholars and clinicians have been attentive to the concern that some women feel pressure to terminate pregnancies after receiving test results. One response has been to carve out professional standards for non-directive, client-centered counseling that neither discouraged nor encouraged patients' abortion decisions. However, the present legislative attempts to control and to limit abortion decisions after testing strip from options counseling the nuanced considerations that potential parents bring to bear as they consider both whether to test and test results.

testing decisions will not change significantly.⁷ Legal scholarship has, to date, focused on the constitutional problems of the reason-based abortion bans that respond to NIPT.⁸ Constitutional challenges to abortion restrictions may or may not succeed; it is not at all clear how the U.S. Supreme Court, for example, would decide on the laws described in this article.⁹

A place at which conversations across disciplines converge is in describing the early success of NIPT and the need for thoughtful approaches to new informed consent standards and counseling processes. NIPT promises to transform the substance and the timing of genetic counseling. At present, prenatal counseling occurs after serum and ultrasound screenings reveal risk of a genetic or somatic fetal condition, and before traditional, invasive testing methods, such as amniocentesis or chorionic villus sampling (CVS). NIPT could replace current screening and diagnostic tools, which portends genetic counseling that occurs earlier in pregnancy and must communicate complicated information about fetal characteristics.

To grapple with the challenges of evolving prenatal testing and counseling, this article considers the role that termination decisions play in current options counseling. Over the last several decades, scholars and clinicians have been attentive to the concern that some women feel pressure to terminate pregnancies after receiving test results. One response has been to

Thinking critically about how abortion animus and NIPT counseling intersect is a vital project for those invested in defending women's reproductive rights. Those supportive of abortion rights might focus not only on resisting their opponents' efforts in receptive state legislatures, but also on standards for genetic counseling and on patient experiences in physicians' offices. Part I of this article explains the use of NIPT and its uptake by patients and providers. Part II describes state (and, to a lesser extent, federal) legislation that restricts abortion as a response to NIPT. Part III explores how abortion politics may co-opt complicated questions about the timing, content, and limitations of the genetic counseling that accompanies NIPT.

Non-invasive Prenatal Genetic Testing

In 1997, researchers discovered that fetal DNA exists in the maternal bloodstream.¹⁰ Cell-free DNA travels across the placental lining and comprises three to six percent of the DNA in maternal circulation.¹¹ After birth, almost all fetal DNA leaves the mother's bloodstream, although a very small quantity of fetal DNA can linger for years.¹² This discovery facilitated a new genetic test that, relying on DNA sequencing technologies, analyzes fetal DNA from a maternal blood sample.¹³

Until this discovery, prospective parents had two options in diagnosing fetal conditions before birth

— CVS or, the more frequently-used method, amniocentesis.¹⁴ Both CVS and amniocentesis rely on a fetal sample extracted *in utero* and both have notable drawbacks. The tests are not commonly administered until late in the first trimester or early in the second trimester. CVS is available a few weeks earlier than amniocentesis, but it is a more complicated procedure than amniocentesis. Both tests can be painful and expensive, and have up to a one-percent risk of miscarriage.¹⁵

Most pregnant women screen for a range of genetic conditions with ultrasound, which can assess the likelihood of physical abnormalities, and maternal blood tests, which measure chemical levels that correspond with fetal aneuploidies (that is, missing or extra chromosomes).¹⁶ Serum and ultrasound screenings are “as commonplace and widely accepted as some of the more routine aspects of prenatal care”¹⁷ for women of all ages and family or personal medical histories. These screening tests predict risk and do not have near the accuracy of CVS or amniocentesis; rather, screening identifies at-risk patients for additional testing.

Screenings with maternal blood samples and ultrasounds occur at around 13 weeks of pregnancy and again between 16 to 18 weeks of pregnancy.¹⁸ By the point of amniocentesis or CVS, most patients have assessed the risk of certain genetic and physical conditions with two ultrasounds and two serum screenings.¹⁹ The two-step nature of screening means that results are not useful until close to or in the second trimester of pregnancy. Thus, as a practical matter, many patients will not decide to have an invasive test until well into the second trimester or in the third trimester of pregnancy.²⁰ Moreover, obstetricians do not discuss invasive testing options (and possible test results) during an early prenatal visit. Typically, only pregnant women who screen positive for genetic conditions receive some form of genetic counseling.²¹

NIPT could alter the timing and process of prenatal diagnosis. The accuracy of NIPT increases with gestational age. Tests for sex and aneuploidies are reliable and accurate after ten weeks of gestation.²² Thus, providers could order tests on blood drawn during an initial prenatal visit, which occurs between 8 and 12 weeks of gestation.²³ Although not a present reality, NIPT has the potential to either supplement prenatal screenings and testing or displace screening and invasive testing altogether.²⁴ If NIPT replaces ultrasound and serum screening early in pregnancy, invasive testing could still serve to confirm a diagnosis. But the “most likely scenario” is NIPT will become “a substitution for the present combination of risk assessment and invasive diagnostic testing.”²⁵ This will necessitate different counseling arrangements, particularly because

NIPT is administered much earlier in pregnancy than invasive tests. And, as the last part contemplates, the ease and the safety of NIPT might increase test usage, but not necessarily with an adequate infrastructure to support patients’ decision making.

Providers and patients have started to use NIPT because a market that is ready to expand supports NIPT. Companies such as Verinata, Sequenom, and Panorama sell NIPT for sex and aneuploidies to health care providers and health care organizations. These companies currently offer NIPT through physicians and advertise NIPT as “screening tests” that may require follow-up procedures.²⁶ Companies have branded tests as appropriate for women over 35 — an age group considered at higher risk of carrying a pregnancy with a genetic disorder.²⁷ Researchers have warned previously that companies selling NIPT products are pushing tests ahead of the present recommendations of professional organizations.²⁸ The American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists advises that providers should only offer NIPT to pregnant women with serum and ultrasound screenings that indicate high risk of fetal genetic anomalies.²⁹ A study released in March 2014, however, found that NIPT has the accuracy of invasive methods for a diverse population of women, including women at low risk of an aneuploidy fetus.³⁰ The earliest studies of NIPT’s accuracy tested patients who carried fetuses with known genetic abnormalities.³¹ The 2014 study tested pregnant women with varying risk — from low risk, as most of the population, to high risk, as the previous studies — and found the same level of accuracy.

These findings have not yet been incorporated into clinical practice or changed insurance coverage.³² But with new research suggesting that NIPT is accurate for all women, companies have started to revise their marketing strategies.³³ At some point, new research will influence the opinions of professional societies and the coverage determinations of insurance companies. Private health care insurers such as United Health Group, WellPoint, Blue Cross/Blue Shield, Primary Health, and Aetna cover NIPT for pregnant women with personal or family histories of genetic conditions, prior affected pregnancies, of advanced maternal age, or who screen positive (serum or ultrasound) for moderate to high risk of fetal abnormality.³⁴ Coupled with NIPT, most health care insurance plans cover genetic counseling before and after testing, and some plans *require* genetic counseling before testing.³⁵ Moreover, health insurance plans can deny coverage based on the purpose of the test. Primary Health, for example, will not cover the costs of genetic tests for sex determination, in establishing paternity, or as part of using assisted reproductive technologies.³⁶

With insurance coverage, NIPT now is increasingly affordable, costing between \$200 and \$235. Laboratories offering NIPT have begun to sign test-specific contracts with insurance plans, which will result in even lower out-of-pocket costs for patients.³⁷ The cost of NIPT, without insurance coverage, is between \$1,200 to \$2,800.³⁸ But Verniata and Sequenom have attracted customers by offering caps on out-of-pocket costs and introductory pricing specials.³⁹

As NIPT enters clinical use, it raises concerns about the ethics of parents selecting the genetic traits of their future children.⁴⁰ In this way, it is similar to preimplantation genetic diagnosis (PGD). PGD is a process by which patients can test an embryo cultivated

Current and Emerging Regulation

The legal and ethical questions raised by NIPT echo through the history of advances in prenatal testing technologies, beginning with the emergence of amniocentesis in the 1950s and the application of ultrasound to pregnancy in the 1960s.⁴⁸ But recent anti-abortion strategies, particularly at the state level, have enjoyed unprecedented success. From 2011 to 2013, 205 state abortion restrictions were enacted, more than the number of restrictions passed in the entire previous decade.⁴⁹ Growing in popularity, a movement to restrict pregnant women's options after prenatal testing now influences the proposals of legislators across the country. In the first half of 2014, 12 state legisla-

Indeed, the legislation urges that the temptation of parents to design their future children is a compelling reason to restrict abortion. If NIPT makes prenatal testing easy, safe, and accurate, one fear is that it “may contribute to trivializing abortion and abortion decisions.” Without a better understanding about what actually happens in prenatal testing and counseling, concerns about “neo-eugenics” and fears that termination after testing will become “a public health measure” threaten to fill the current regulatory void.

by in vitro fertilization before implanting it; patients then can discard an embryo for any number of reasons.⁴¹ Both NIPT and PGD screen for genetic characteristics, but NIPT takes place when a woman is pregnant and PGD occurs in a lab outside the womb. Providers who offer PGD for medical as well as non-medical traits argue that it helps “prevent multiple pregnancies and abortions” and is “the most humane, scientifically sound option for women.”⁴² Even though PGD differs in significant ways from NIPT (in practice and under law),⁴³ both processes raise questions about the appropriate regulation of fetal diagnosis.⁴⁴ Indeed, the legislation discussed in the next part urges that the temptation of parents to design their future children is a compelling reason to restrict abortion.⁴⁵ If NIPT makes prenatal testing easy, safe, and accurate, one fear is that it “may contribute to trivializing abortion and abortion decisions.”⁴⁶ Without a better understanding about what actually happens in prenatal testing and counseling, concerns about “neo-eugenics” and fears that termination after testing will become “a public health measure” threaten to fill the current regulatory void.⁴⁷

tures introduced new bills addressing abortion based on sex, race, or genetic selection.⁵⁰ This part first describes the legal landscape for prenatal testing as it currently exists and then explains the content of new laws and proposed bills.

A. *The Regulation of Prenatal Testing*

A patchwork of state and federal policies incentivize prenatal testing and screening, but do not directly regulate how, why, and when prenatal testing occurs.⁵¹ The Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has indicated a need to monitor genetic testing, but it only has issued fact sheets and reports and not guidelines or rules.⁵² Gail Javitt highlights recurring discussions about the need to regulate genetic testing: “Although government advisory committees have been urging the government to strengthen genetic testing oversight for more than a decade, none of their myriad recommendations has resulted in regulatory change.”⁵³

The call for oversight extends to all types of genetic testing — for adults seeking health-related or ancestry information as well as new prenatal testing. The Advisory Committee on Genetic Testing to the Secretary of Health and Human Services concluded that “the current oversight of genetic tests [is] insufficient to ensure their safety, accuracy, and clinical valid-

ity,” but the Committee’s recommendations have not been implemented. Congress also has unsuccessfully tried to strengthen oversight over prenatal genetic tests.⁵⁴ And the FDA, Federal Trade Commission, and National Institutes of Health have considered legal action against at-home, prenatal genetic testing kits, like the Baby Gender Mentor test, but has yet to act.⁵⁵

Moreover, the clinical and commercial introductions of NIPT have attracted controversy.⁵⁶ Companies that market NIPT differ in how they analyze and report sequencing data and are not required by law to test clinical utility.⁵⁷ The FDA has classified NIPT as a laboratory-developed test, governed by the Clinical Laboratory Improvement Amendments (CLIA).⁵⁸ CLIA requires labs to demonstrate a test’s accuracy, precision, specificity, and sensitivity in the lab, but not necessarily its clinical validity or use.⁵⁹ As compared to amniocentesis and CVS, which were developed in academic settings with independent clinical trials and federal financial support,⁶⁰ NIPT was licensed quickly and funded by venture capital that moved new tests to the market as soon as possible.⁶¹

As a consequence of this fragmented regulatory landscape, health care professionals remain the managers of prenatal testing, and they have been the focus of recent state legislation.

B. The Content of New Legislation

A few states have already legislated to limit testing and counseling options of pregnant women. Missouri forbids state-sponsored genetic counseling programs from making a referral for an abortion unless the mother’s life is in danger,⁶² and an Oklahoma law states that genetic counselors need not mention abortion as an option.⁶³ Tennessee forbids prenatal testing offered by state programs for a condition that cannot be cured.⁶⁴ Arizona and Oklahoma protect physicians from lawsuits if they fail to disclose fetal abnormalities to patients. Providers may omit information about a potential fetal abnormality if they believe the patient would seek an abortion.⁶⁵

In the last few years, however, legislators have addressed prenatal testing in three types of bills. First, states have considered legislation that bans abortion on the basis of fetal diagnosis. North Dakota, for example, enacted a ban on abortion for genetic abnormalities detected by prenatal genetic tests. Specifically, the law prohibits physicians from performing abortions solely because “the unborn child has been diagnosed with either a genetic abnormality or a potential for a genetic abnormality.”⁶⁶ Legislators in Missouri introduced a bill in 2013 that would punish physicians for performing abortions because of fetal genetic abnormality or the potential for a fetal genetic abnormal-

ity.⁶⁷ These new bills move in the opposite direction of laws that have explicitly permitted abortion *because of* fetal diagnosis.⁶⁸ Georgia, Louisiana, Texas, Utah, and Maryland, for instance, allow abortions at any point of pregnancy for lethal or serious (the severity depends on the state) genetic anomalies.⁶⁹ As recently as 2014, Mississippi enacted a ban on abortions at and after 20 weeks that contains an exception for pregnancies with “severe fetal abnormalities.”⁷⁰

Second, over half the country’s statehouses have debated sex-selective abortion bans and, to a lesser extent, bans on race-based abortions. Pennsylvania and Illinois prohibited sex selective abortion decades ago; Arizona,⁷¹ Oklahoma,⁷² North Carolina,⁷³ Kansas,⁷⁴ North Dakota,⁷⁵ and South Dakota⁷⁶ passed laws restricting abortion because of fetal sex in the last four years.⁷⁷ The South Dakota law, enacted in March 2014, prohibits sex-selective abortions that are “either solely or partly due to the unborn child’s sex.”⁷⁸ Moreover, South Dakota now requires that abortion providers report to a state agency: “(a) Whether the pregnant mother used a sex-determining test; (b) What type of sex-determining test the pregnant mother used; and (c) The approximate gestational age of the unborn child, in weeks, when the test was taken.”⁷⁹

On the federal level, a bill titled the Prenatal Non-Discrimination Act (PRENDA) begins by citing advances in testing technologies, like NIPT, as the reason to regulate.⁸⁰ The bill states that there is “a growing sex determination niche industry” that “market[s] low-cost commercial products, widely advertised and available, that aid in sex determination of an unborn child.”⁸¹ Under PRENDA, any person who knowingly performs or facilitates “an abortion undertaken for purposes of eliminating an unborn child of an undesired sex...or race”⁸² may be fined; sentenced to up to five years in prison; enjoined from further medical practice; and face civil action by the patient, by the father of the fetus, and by the parents of the patient.⁸³

In support of reason-based abortion bans like PRENDA, a few states require physicians to keep a record of (or report to a governmental agency) the reasons patients give for seeking an abortion.⁸⁴ Laws require patient-completed questionnaires,⁸⁵ open-ended questions for a physician’s short answer,⁸⁶ or patient affidavits.⁸⁷ These reporting requirements attempt to respond to the problems of enforcing a reason-based abortion ban. Even if providers ask patients to disclose their motives for abortion, clinics neither employ mechanisms to vet truthfulness nor can they stop a patient from seeing another provider and then misrepresenting her reason.⁸⁸ But these laws demonstrate states’ attempts to police abortion decisions in potentially ineffectual but nonetheless intrusive ways.

Third, new laws oversee and manage the practices of genetic counselors through licensing standards. As of May 2014, 15 states have passed licensing laws for genetic counselors.⁸⁹ These licensing laws are an important step toward uniformity in genetic counselors' professional standards. The National Society of Genetic Counselors (NSGC), for example, in advocating for licensing legislation, stated: "The NSGC's goal in developing the principles and language is to ensure as much uniformity among the nation's genetic counselors so that laws regulating the practice of genetic counseling are widely applied...and, most importantly, ensure the highest quality services."⁹⁰

Two states, Virginia and Nebraska, recently incorporated refusal clauses for genetic counselors in their licensing laws, which allow genetic counselors to omit discussion of abortion in options counseling. The Nebraska Genetic Counseling Practice Act mentions abortion explicitly: no "genetic counselor [is required] to counsel or refer for abortion, and licensing of a genetic counselor shall not be contingent upon his or her participation in counseling or referral with respect to abortion."⁹¹ The Virginia bill states, "Nothing in this chapter shall be construed to require any genetic counselor to participate in counseling that conflicts with their deeply held moral or religious beliefs, nor shall licensing of any genetic counselor be contingent upon participation in such counseling."⁹² Both laws shield the refusing counselor from any "disciplinary or recriminatory action" if the counselor informs patients of his or her refusal and directs patients to the state-maintained, online directory of licensed genetic counselors. Neither law offers guidance as to the timing of referral or what information the referral must include (professional qualifications or locations of other counselors, for instance).

These laws may contradict the NSGC's *Code of Ethics* (the Code) — standards to which the Virginia and Nebraska laws refer in defining their states' licensing processes. Both laws draw on the language of the Code in setting out the duties of genetic counselors; for example, the Code requires counselors to give non-directive advice, tailored to the individual. And the Code does not include a refusal clause.

The laws also repeat the NSGC's model *Genetic Counselor Scope of Practice*, which describes a counselor's responsibility to "evaluat[e] the patient's and family's responses to the medical condition or risk of recurrence and provid[e] client-centered counseling and anticipatory guidance."⁹³ Although the statutory duty to refer patients to another counselor mitigates the burdens of refusals, rights to a referral remain ill defined and seemingly difficult to enforce. Given these problems, refusal provisions appear inconsistent with

the duties of counselors as interpreters and evaluators of genetic information as provided by licensing legislation.

More fundamentally, a client-centered approach, which the next part argues is fundamental to modern genetic counseling, sits uncomfortably with genetic counselors' refusals to explain test results. Compare Virginia and Nebraska's refusal laws to a Michigan statute on genetic counseling enacted in 1978. The Michigan law focuses entirely on the provider's duties to convey meaningful information about a genetic test so that a patient can make an informed decision upon learning test results. The statute requires providers to describe the medical risks and benefits, as well as the meaning and future uses of results.⁹⁴ This is an approach to informed consent accepted broadly by health care professionals, and recent anti-abortion legislation is a departure from this standard. This is not to denigrate health care professionals' religious and moral beliefs as unworthy of respect and protection. But without clearer statutory guidance, more rigorous safeguards, or the promise of a referral system that works, refusal clauses may cut against core professional responsibilities of genetic counselors.

These refusal clauses do not depend on understanding the patient's motives or reasons; a refusal can limit the patient's access to information based on the counselor's personal beliefs. As abortion has long been part of the choice (and dilemma) to test, omitting explanation of a termination option from counseling eviscerates the purpose of delivering nuanced and tailored information.

The next part considers the practices of physicians and genetic counselors that will influence testing decisions. One current problem with anti-abortion laws is that none of them actually responds to the challenges of counseling for NIPT. The next part explores those challenges by reviewing the role and history of genetic counseling, the possible trajectory of genetic counseling's evolution, and the problems of ensuring meaningful access to counseling services. Developing new approaches to pre- and post-testing counseling can help patients realize the promise of NIPT and understand NIPT's limitations.

NIPT and Genetic Counseling

Evolving standards for genetic counseling and informed consent will shape how patients make decisions after testing.⁹⁵ There are new opportunities to evaluate how providers and genetic counselors will interpret and communicate the results of NIPT. Those who oppose the laws described in the previous part might direct their efforts to influencing the uptake of NIPT in physicians' and counselors' offices.

A. The History and Role of Genetic Counseling

The history of genetic counseling demonstrates a careful, yet often fraught, approach to abortion. Termination of pregnancy is a crucial option for women who discover any number of fetal conditions through testing.⁹⁶ However, the role of discussing abortion after testing has been and is a complicated one. Since the 1970s, genetic counselors have worked to change the perception that they encourage patients to terminate pregnancies diagnosed with certain conditions. Alexandra Stern describes these shifting perceptions against the backdrop of eugenics, which informed the counseling profession as it initially developed in the 1950s. Even before the legalization of abortion, some women carrying “diseased fetuses” could terminate pregnancies in a number of states on health grounds.⁹⁷ Early proponents of prenatal testing stressed finding and eliminating disease in the population. As such, counseling was heavy handed and directive. Moreover, physicians and counselors (and state law) encouraged women and men carrying certain genetic (and non-genetic) traits to seek sterilization; in some cases, health professionals sterilized patients without their knowledge.⁹⁸

The revelation of non-consensual and forced sterilizations was an impetus for change in prenatal counseling in the 1970s.⁹⁹ By 1979, genetic counselors had formed professional societies and issued new professional standards.¹⁰⁰ They called for counseling that shed its prescriptive past and adopted an approach that was client-centered and non-directive.¹⁰¹ The introduction of legal abortion was also a cause for change in professional standards, which began to emphasize patients’ rights to make “autonomous decisions about screening, diagnostic testing, possible preparation for the birth of a child or pregnancy termination.”¹⁰²

As testing technology evolved, counselors had to understand new research on what testing could reveal as well as develop the interpersonal skills to describe what results mean and what options patients have after learning results. Describing the contemporary professional duties of counselors, Stern writes:

Most genetic counselors devote their time to obtaining and presenting test and screening results and then calculating and conveying genetic risk information to a wide range of clients, ideally in an empathetic and empowering manner. Genetic counselors are trained to present complex technical and scientific information in accessible language and to work with their clients to determine the most appropriate next step.¹⁰³

Rich scholarship has explored the complex emotions with which pregnant women approach questions

of termination after prenatal testing. Barbara Bernhardt and her co-authors studied the decision to test using chromosomal microarray analysis (CMA), and their results provide an analogy for NIPT.¹⁰⁴ Because CMA is painless (performed, like NIPT, based on a blood sample), many women reported taking the test because it seemed “risk free.”¹⁰⁵ This speaks to a general pressure to test in pregnancy — what Kimberly Mutcherson has dubbed “soft constraints” or the “the subtle societal, social, or legal pressures that lead women to acquiesce to healthcare or testing which they would prefer to avoid.”¹⁰⁶

But just because a prenatal test is easy to administer does not mean that patients approach decisions about termination lightly. In a study of patients’ testing decisions, Robert Klitzman demonstrates that potential parents are very sensitive to abortion decisions and prove to be conservative as to what conditions should result in termination.¹⁰⁷ When confronted with evidence of chromosomal deletions, and the attendant consequences that could follow, pregnant women (and their partners) were “tortured” as to the next decision.¹⁰⁸ They experienced a range of emotions in considering termination — stress, relief, and confusion.¹⁰⁹ On the one hand, screening and testing are often framed as to the duty of a responsible mother.¹¹⁰ On the other hand, women’s abortion decisions are met with stigmatization and unnecessary hurdles to proper care.¹¹¹ Caught in the middle is often the patient — the pregnant woman — who experiences dueling expectations.

There have been concerted efforts to manage this tension, in part based on the activism and influence of the disability rights community. Abortion after testing is an inextricable aspect of options counseling, but it is not the only option discussed by counselors who are committed to realizing patients’ informed choices. In 2008, Congress passed the Prenatally Diagnosed Condition Awareness Act.¹¹² The Act responds to the concern that parents having children with disabilities (specifically Down syndrome) need more information about how to raise and care for their children. The Act is a targeted federal effort to promote post-testing options beyond abortion. As recent writing on NIPT makes clear, learning testing results can open up a number of options to patients: Early diagnostic testing can reassure potential parents, provide a longer window for decision making, and enable a potential parent to prepare for the birth of a child.¹¹³ Moreover, an increasing number of conditions can be treated *in utero*, making testing information all the more important to potential parents.¹¹⁴ The laws described in the last part ignore these considerations by focusing only

on the decision to abort and do not engage thoughtfully with how options counseling is delivered.

B. Challenges for NIPT Counseling

Informed and value-reflective decision-making has been hard to realize, both in decisions to test and then in decisions after testing.¹¹⁵ As Ruth Farrell notes, “Many of the same barriers to women’s education and decision-making continue to persist even with ongoing advancement in prenatal applications of genetics.”¹¹⁶ There is a consistent lack of trained providers, lag time between medical education and information about new technologies, and concern about the eugenic overtones of prenatal genetic testing and genetic technologies.¹¹⁷

NIPT poses the same challenges as amniocentesis and CVS, but raises new concerns about what information patients should have before and after testing.¹¹⁸ This section focuses on three concerns: NIPT may change the process of informed consent; introduce patients to more information about a fetus, which affects the content of counseling and raises questions of what patients should learn; and place stress on the already insufficient infrastructure for counseling given the short supply of trained professionals.¹¹⁹ State legislation focused on restricting abortion promises to exacerbate these challenges.

First, the traditional model of informed consent requires a patient to be well informed about each condition tested and allows the patient to select which outcomes she does not want to know.¹²⁰ This has been the standard for invasive tests and it is now urged for NIPT. A joint opinion of the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists Committee on Genetics and the Society for Maternal-Fetal Medicine states, “[t]o offer [NIPT] pretest counseling regarding these [described] limitations is recommended. The use of a cell free fetal DNA test should be an active, informed choice and not part of routine prenatal laboratory testing.”¹²¹ Peter Benn and Audrey Chapman argue that, for NIPT, “At a minimum, informed consent requires that patients have sufficient relevant information and that their decisions are voluntary and uninfluenced by external pressures whether they be medical insurance, societal, or political.”¹²² Presently only women offered amniocentesis or CVS receive genetic counseling and women having serum and ultrasound-based screening receive limited pre-test information.¹²³ A counseling regime lacking depth or substance, with informed consent processes that are “pro-forma,” would be inappropriate for NIPT if it takes the place of current screening and testing.¹²⁴

Second, and related to the importance of informed consent, the substance of counseling will change as

NIPT yields more information about fetal characteristics. Some of that information can affect a child later in life, will be pertinent to a parent’s genetic health, will be of unknown significance, or expressed as probabilities. Prenatal testing has traditionally relied on karyotyping (or visual assessment of chromosomal abnormalities in collected DNA). Because gene sequencing (the molecular processes of mapping genetic information) has only recently begun to replace karyotyping, NIPT has been limited to the detection of aneuploidies and sex. As gene and whole genome sequencing develop,¹²⁵ parents will not only be able to learn the sex or existence of chromosomal abnormality, but will soon be able to test for propensities for diseases such as breast cancer and single gene disorders, including late onset conditions like Huntington’s disease.¹²⁶

What researchers have called an “information overload,” testing in the near future could also produce findings that are of unclear genetic significance and that reveal unexpected findings about the parents — knowledge that patients may not want to have.¹²⁷ Tests that indicate late-onset disorders and the propensity to develop disease, for example, pose a variety of ethical issues for parents and the children they have.¹²⁸ Moreover, as gene sequencing advances, NIPT results will indicate varying risks or probabilities of developing genetic conditions or expressing genetic characteristics, which can be difficult to interpret.¹²⁹ Physicians and counselors express concern that the inconclusiveness of NIPT results will have adverse psychological consequences for their patients.¹³⁰

The approach at the moment, in which patients receive only minimal information prior to screening, might prove insufficient given NIPT’s expanding informational offerings. Informing a patient that a fetus may have a genetic condition, without adequate pre-test counseling, could undermine patients’ ability to indicate what conditions or characteristics they prefer not to test and to understand their options once they have test results.¹³¹ One proposal is to deliver “generic” informed consent — “presenting pre-test information in general categories of types of outcomes.”¹³² Although generic consent is not practiced at present, it is one way to let patients opt out of hearing certain test results. Other researchers have called for a more therapeutic approach, in which counselors start by assessing the patient’s needs and then tailor communication about tests and test results to those needs.¹³³ Likewise, some propose that informed consent should be “filtered” or “narrowed,” which would encourage counselors and providers to recommend testing only for conditions that would impair one’s health or only for conditions that a patient indicates would lead her to terminate the pregnancy.¹³⁴

At the core of debates about the substance of informed consent is agreement that the nature of genetic counseling is to explain results and help patients understand their options — to “disclos[e] information material to patients’ choices” and “not to impose information but to offer it.”¹³⁵ Counselors are often the gatekeepers of information, and yet new refusal laws chip away at the ethics of disclosing information in a client-centered way.¹³⁶ Thus, at a time in which results will be increasingly difficult to understand, states are legislating to vet that information based on abortion politics. Moreover, laws and pro-

potentials and results may be shared by general providers of reproductive healthcare.¹³⁹

NIPT, the use of which correlates with higher income and education levels, could magnify the healthcare inequalities that already exist in the United States. Inequality among NIPT users may have the consequence of deepening problems of transparency and access. A consequence of these inequalities, as happens with PGD in part because of its cost, is that only the affluent, educated, or other privileged groups will have the ability to learn the genetic characteristics of

At the core of debates about the substance of informed consent is agreement that the nature of genetic counseling is to explain results and help patients understand their options — to “disclos[e] information material to patients’ choices” and “not to impose information but to offer it.” Counselors are often the gatekeepers of information, and yet new refusal laws chip away at the ethics of disclosing information in a client-centered way. Thus, at a time in which results will be increasingly difficult to understand, states are legislating to vet that information based on abortion politics.

posed bills that ban abortion because of fetal diagnosis or limit post-testing information are out of touch with the complexities of genetic diagnosis. Both types of laws presume that interpreting genetic diagnoses is a straightforward task when it is increasingly complex.

Finally, anti-abortion legislation is blind to the problems with prenatal testing’s current infrastructure. Health care professionals’ offices may be unable to support broader counseling, in no small part because there is a shortage of genetic counselors.¹³⁷ Nationwide, there are approximately two-thousand trained counselors.¹³⁸ If NIPT becomes more common — or, as some predict, routine in prenatal care — the demand for trained counselors could be dramatic. Bernard Dickens reflected on the problem that the shortage of counseling professionals creates:

Access to competent genetic counseling will be difficult in many cases, not just in resource-poor settings. It may be supposed that centers capable of conducting [NIPT] will be equipped with counselors for pre-test and post-test services. If and where testing becomes routine, however, counseling by specially trained genetic counselors may become the exception rather than the rule, and responsibility for counseling on test

their children.¹⁴⁰

One potential solution to problems of equal access is the coverage of NIPT by states’ Medicaid programs and by subsidized insurance plans in state exchanges established by the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA). State Medicaid programs cover the costs of prenatal genetic screenings in 36 states and the District of Columbia and of invasive testing in 47 states for certain categories of women. Medicaid programs in 24 states cover the costs of genetic counseling,¹⁴¹ and Medicaid programs in Iowa, Mississippi, and Virginia pay for terminations in cases of fetal impairment.¹⁴² At present, a brief survey of state websites suggests that NIPT is not covered as testing or screening under Medicaid. But if the extension of private insurance coverage is any indication, NIPT could become part of a Medicaid program if it becomes a common part of prenatal care.

In addition to potential Medicaid inclusion, the ACA suggests two ways in which the government can subsidize prenatal diagnosis. First, the ACA requires that non-grandfathered health insurance plans sold in state insurance exchanges cover “essential benefits” without cost sharing. The ACA lists maternity and newborn care as an essential benefit. States have the responsibility of defining what “essential benefits”

include based on benchmark plans and, at this point, states appear to include coverage for screening and CVS or amniocentesis (if screening indicated risk). This is because major health plans, which serve as benchmarks, include genetic screening, testing, and counseling, for certain groups of women.¹⁴³

Second, the ACA requires most health insurance plans to pay for preventive services, which could include prenatal genetic testing and screening. Guidelines issued by the Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) set out the scope of preventative services. Preventative services include a well-woman visit, which includes prenatal care. Neither the guidelines nor the recommendations spell out what prenatal care involves, but an Institute of Medicine (IOM) report, on which the HRSA relied, suggests that screening and testing are part of prenatal care.¹⁴⁴ Because the IOM Committee on Preventative Services for Women is tasked with “regularly updating the preventative screenings and services to be considered,” new technology like NIPT will likely influence policy in the future.

Thus, the question may not be if state-related programs will cover NIPT, but when and how they will cover NIPT. State funding will ease some problems of inequality of access, making NIPT affordable to a broader population of pregnant women. But it also invites state regulation of the informed consent process and the genetic counseling that precedes and follows NIPT. At a time in which testing is becoming more widely available, anti-abortion efforts could co-opt regulatory discussions by managing or restricting testing information and choices. Given the anti-abortion furor and enthusiasm that has gripped so many state legislatures, it is not difficult to imagine laws that place funding restrictions on NIPT for certain conditions, that make post-test results hard to obtain, or laws that ban NIPT for some conditions. State laws could seek to ban NIPT for late onset disorders or non-medical traits, particularly in state-funded programs.¹⁴⁵ State laws would then reproduce the uneven effects for women who cannot afford services unsubsidized by the state, creating a sadly-familiar asymmetry between women who can afford services and women who cannot.

NIPT presents complex questions about the role of legal intervention, and there is a risk that abortion politics will monopolize conversations about regulating genetic testing for any fetal characteristic. Reason-based bans on abortion ignore the values that potential parents have as they make post-testing decisions. Genetic counseling and informed consent standards can help make sense of the purpose of testing and add needed nuance to regulatory choices.¹⁴⁶ Laws and poli-

cies that support adequate, non-biased genetic counseling can help shift the focus from one-size-fits-all regulation to policies that meet the divergent needs of pregnant women.¹⁴⁷

Conclusion

Reproductive rights advocates need to be in conversation with the medical professionals that shape testing ethics because the wider introduction of NIPT suggests that these two groups have common ground — the health care needs of pregnant women. Antina de Jong and her colleagues write, “It is striking that the normative framework for prenatal screening, with its emphasis on reproductive choice, does not provide much guidance when it comes to [what] a responsible screening offer would be.”¹⁴⁸ One can too readily imagine a future in which informed consent standards overly restrict termination options, an environment in which pro-choice counselors work in climates of fear, or calls for consent standards that are biased and directive. If this future is realized, pregnant women may have more testing, but fewer choices about how to act on the information testing reveals.

Acknowledgments

Many thanks to the editors of this issue, Judith Daar and Kimberly Mutcherson, for their scholarly vision, patience, and extraordinary work. Many thanks also to Maxwell Mehlman for his insightful commentary on this article and to Theo Ciccarelli Cornetta for research assistance. For comments on an earlier draft, I thank the participants of the Intersections in Reproduction Workshop at Yale Law School.

References

1. A. Agarwal et al., “Commercial Landscape of Noninvasive Prenatal Testing in the United States,” *Prenatal Diagnosis* 33, no. 6 (2013): 521-531, at 521.
2. *Id.*; P. Zettler et al., “23andMe, the Food and Drug Administration, and the Future of Genetic Testing,” *JAMA Internal Medicine*, February 17, 2014, available at <<http://archinte.jamanetwork.com/article.aspx?articleid=1830023>> (last visited April 17, 2015).
3. R. Rao, “Equal Liberty: Assisted Reproductive Technology and Reproductive Equality,” *George Washington Law Review* 76, no. 6 (2008): 1457-1489, at 1457.
4. Va. Code Ann. § 54.1-2957.20 (2014).
5. See, e.g., M. Hill et al., “Non-Invasive Prenatal Determination of Fetal Sex: Translating Research into Clinical Practice,” *Clinical Genetics* 80, no. 1 (2011): 68-75, at 70.
6. See, e.g., L. C. Sayres et al., “Cell-Free Fetal DNA Testing: A Pilot Study of Obstetric Healthcare Provider Attitudes toward Clinical Implementation,” *Prenatal Diagnosis* 31, no. 11 (2011): 1070-1076, at 1071.
7. R. Klitzman, *Am I My Genes?: Confronting Fate and Family Secrets in the Age of Genetic Testing* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2012): at 230.
8. J. A. Robertson, “Genetic Selection of Offspring Characteristics,” *Boston University Law Review* 76, no. 3 (1996): 421-482, at 427; J. S. King, “Not This Child: Constitutional Questions in Regulating Noninvasive Prenatal Genetic Diagnosis and Selective Abortion,” *University of California Los Angeles Law Review* 60, no. 1 (2012): 2-75, at 61.

9. R. Rebouché, "Testing Sex," *University of Richmond Law Review* 49, no. 1 (2015): 519-577, at 562-569 (focusing on why sex selective bans may survive constitutional challenge).
10. A. Swanson et al., "Non-invasive Prenatal Testing: Technologies, Clinical Assays and Implementation Strategies for Women's Healthcare Practitioners," *Current Genetic Medicine Reports* 1, no. 2 (2013): 113-121, at 114.
11. C. F. Wright and H. Burton, "The Use of Cell-free Fetal Nucleic Acids in Maternal Blood for Non-invasive Prenatal Diagnosis," *Human Reproduction Update* 15, no. 1 (2009): 139-151, at 139-140.
12. *Id.*, at 139.
13. *Id.*, at 142-143. There are different sequencing technologies laboratories can use: massively parallel sequencing, targeted sequencing of specific chromosomal segments, or directed sequence analysis of single nucleotide polymorphisms.
14. C. M. Powell, "The Current State of Prenatal Testing in the United States," in E. Parens and A. Asch, eds., *Prenatal Testing and Disability Rights* (Washington, D.C.: Georgetown University Press, 2000): at 45.
15. F. Mujezinovic and Z. Alfrevic, "Procedure-Related Complications of Amniocentesis and Chorionic Villous Sampling: A Systematic Review," *Obstetrics & Gynecology* 110, no. 3 (2007): 687-694, at 687.
16. D. A. Driscoll and S. J. Gross, "ACOG Practice Guidelines: Screening for Fetal Aneuploidy & Neural Tube Defects," *Genetics in Medicine* 11, no. 11 (2009): 818-821, at 818.
17. S. Suter, "The Routinization of Prenatal Testing," *American Journal of Law & Medicine* 28, nos. 2 & 3 (2002): 233-270, at 234.
18. M. Odeh et al., "Sonographic Fetal Sex Determination," *Obstetrics & Gynecology Survey* 64, no. 1 (2009): 50-57, at 50.
19. See Driscoll and Gross, *supra* note 16, at 818-821; American Congress of Obstetricians & Gynecologists, "ACOG Practice Bulletin No. 77: Screening for Fetal Chromosomal Abnormalities," *Obstetrics & Gynecology* 109, no. 1 (2007): 217-220.
20. S. A. Devaney et al., "Noninvasive Fetal Sex Determination Using Cell-Free Fetal DNA," *JAMA* 306, no. 6 (2011): 627-636, at 634; G. E. Palomaki et al., "DNA Sequencing of Maternal Plasma Reliably Identifies Trisomy 18 and Trisomy 13 as Well as Down Syndrome: An International Collaborative Study," *Genetics in Medicine* 14, no. 3 (2012): 296-305, at 296.
21. See Powell 14, *supra* note, at 48.
22. See Devaney et al., *supra* note, at 631-633. But see A. de Jong, I. Maya, and J. van Lith, "Prenatal: Screening: Current Practice, New Developments, Ethical Challenges," *Bioethics* 29, no. 1 (2015): 1-8, at 6 (noting that there is also a consistent reporting of false positives in NIPT studies).
23. R. M. Farrell et al., "Risk & Uncertainty: Shifting Decision Making for Aneuploidy Screening to the First Trimester of Pregnancy," *Genetics in Medicine* 13, no. 5 (2011): 429-436, at 434.
24. A. de Jong et al., "Non-invasive Prenatal Testing: Ethical Issues Explored," *European Journal Human Genetics* 18, no. 3 (2010): 272-277, at 273.
25. *Id.*, at 273.
26. J. S. King, "Politics and Fetal Diagnostics Collide," *Nature* 491, no. 7422 (2012): 33-34, at 34.
27. See, e.g., Illumina, Non-Invasive Prenatal Screening, "The Verifi Prenatal Test: The Proven Choice for NIPT," available at <<http://www.illumina.com/clinical/reproductive-genetic-health/patients/non-invasive-prenatal-screening.html>> (last visited May 6, 2015).
28. See Norton et al., *infra* note 31, at 849 (noting also that the age "cut off" for pregnancy has been discredited by many); see also S. Morain, M. F. Greene, and M. M. Mello, "A New Era in Noninvasive Prenatal Testing," *New England Journal of Medicine* 369, no. 6 (2013): 499-501, at 501.
29. American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists Committee on Genetics, *Committee Opinion Number 545: Noninvasive Prenatal Testing for Fetal Aneuploidy* (December 2012).
30. D. W. Bianchi, "At-Home Fetal DNA Gender Testing: Caveat Emptor," *Obstetrics & Gynecology* 107, no. 2 (2006): 216-218, at 216.
31. M. E. Norton, N. C. Rose, and P. Benn, "Noninvasive Prenatal Testing for Fetal Aneuploidy: Clinical Assessment and a Plea for Restraint," *Obstetrics & Gynecology* 121, no. 4 (2013): 847-850, at 847-848 (stating that studies on NIPT rely on "archived samples with known karyotypes that intentionally included a large proportion of specimens from women with known aneuploidy fetuses").
32. UnitedHealthcare, *Medical Policy: Noninvasive Prenatal Diagnosis of Fetal Aneuploidy Using Cell-free Fetal Nucleic Acids in Maternal Blood*, April 1, 2014, 1-13, at 3.
33. To date, companies have been somewhat cautious in direct-to-consumer advertising, but have developed sex determination tests consumers can buy online. Gail Javitt reports: "State laws vary with respect to whether [genetic] tests can be offered directly to consumers, and many states allow it. Moreover, even those tests that are currently physician mediated for the most part lack formal assurance from any of the traditional regulators that they provide information useful to health-care decision making." G. H. Javitt, "Pink or Blue? The Need for Regulation Is Black and White," *Fertility & Sterility* 86, no. 1 (2006): 13-15, at 14.
34. See, e.g., UnitedHealthcare, *supra* note, at 3; C. Weaver, "Tough Calls on Prenatal Tests," *Wall Street Journal*, April 3, 2013, available at <online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10001424127887324883604578398791568615644> (last visited April 18, 2015).
35. Washington State Health Care Authority, *Washington Apple Health, Prenatal Genetic Testing Provider Guide*, July 1, 2014, at 6 (covering an initial counseling session that does not exceed ninety-minute session and then two follow-up sessions not exceeding ninety minutes).
36. Priority Health, *Genetics: Counseling, Testing, Screening, Medical Policy No. 91540-R9*, (October 19, 2013): 1-26, at 3.
37. See Swanson et al., *supra* note 10, at 117.
38. See Agarwal et al., *supra* note 1, at 522.
39. See Morain et al., *supra* note 28, 499.
40. J. F. Daar, "ART and the Search for Perfectionism: On Selecting Gender, Genes, and Gametes," *Journal of Gender Race & Justice* 9, no. 3 (2005): 241-272, at n.2.
41. *Id.*, at 253, 261-262 (describing the "geneticization of assisted conception," arguing that choices that PGD provides parents are similar to choices after amniocentesis or CVS and noting comparisons between abortion law and ART in assessing the status of the embryo).
42. S. Puri and R. D. Nachtigall, "The Ethics of Sex Selection: A Comparison of the Attitudes and Experiences of Primary Care Physicians and Physician Providers of Clinical Sex Selection Services," *Fertility & Sterility* 93, no. 7 (2010): 2107-2114, at 2110.
43. Perhaps the most significant difference is cost and thus access to PGD. PGD is an additional step in IVF and those two processes together can cost between \$12,500 to \$16,000, often paid out of pocket because IVF, and to a lesser extent PGD, is frequently not covered by health insurance. See Daar, *supra* note 40, at n.48.
44. K. Mutcherson, "Making Mommies: Law, Pre-implantation Genetic Diagnosis, and the Complications of Pre-Motherhood," *Columbia Journal of Gender & Law* 18, no. 1 (2008): 313-390, at 331.
45. For example, PRENDA states that sex selection "trivializes human reproduction by making it depend on the selection of non-essential features of offspring." *Prenatal Nondiscrimination Act of 2011*, H.R. 447, 113th Cong. § 2(a)(1)(K) (2013).
46. A. de Jong and G. de Wert, "Prenatal Screening: An Ethical Agenda for the Near Future," *Bioethics* 29, no. 1 (2015): 46-55, at 47.
47. S. Suter, "A Brave New World of Designer Babies?" *Berkeley Technology Law Journal* 22, no. 2 (2007): 897-969, at 944. See also de Jong and de Wert, *supra* note 46, at 49.

48. J. M. Friedman, "Legal Implications of Amniocentesis," *University of Pennsylvania Law Review* 123, no. 1 (1974): 92-156, at 107.
49. Guttmacher Institute, "Monthly State Updates: Major Developments in 2015," available at <<http://www.guttmacher.org/statecenter/updates/>> (last visited May, 5 2015).
50. *Id.*
51. R. Rebouché and K. Rothenberg, "Mixed Messages: The Intersection of Prenatal Genetic Testing and Abortion," *Howard Law Journal* 53, no. 3 (2012): 983-1023, at 992-998; see also Javitt, *supra* note, at 14 ("For more than ten years, federal government officials have been discussing the need for improved oversight of genetic testing. Ten years and two Secretary-level advisory committees later, not a single piece of legislation—and little regulation—has been promulgated.").
52. *Id.* (Rebouché and Rothenberg), at 987.
53. See Javitt, *supra* note, at 14; see also King, *supra* note 26, at 34 ("The FDA still has not developed a comprehensive regulatory scheme for genetic tests, despite repeated calls to do so from government advisory groups (such as the U.S. Secretary's Advisory Committee on Genetics, Health and Society) and nonprofit organizations (such as the Genetics and Public Policy Center).").
54. R. L. Weiss, "The Long and Winding Regulatory Road for Laboratory Tests," *American Journal of Clinical Pathology* 138, no. 1 (2012): 20-26, at 20.
55. *Id.* The FDA signaled closer monitoring of adult, direct-to-consumer testing in 2013 when it issued a warning letter to the company 23andMe. 23andMe previously sold testing kits for health-related genetic reports, but had come under increasing scrutiny for the inaccuracy and the indeterminate nature of the reports sent to consumers. See Zettler et al., *supra* note 2, at E1.
56. P. A. Benn and A. R. Chapman, "Ethical Challenges in Providing Non-invasive Prenatal Diagnosis," *Current Opinion in Obstetrics & Gynecology* 22, no. 2 (2010): 128-134, at 129.
57. See Norton et al., *supra* note 31, at 848.
58. 57 *Federal Register* 7137 (1992) (codified at 42 C.F.R. § 493.1); *Federal Food, Drug, Cosmetic Act*, 21 U.S.C. §§ 321(h), 201(h) (standards for medical devices as opposed to laboratory-developed tests).
59. See Morain et al., *supra* note 28, at 500. The Center for Disease Control recommends the ACCE model for vetting prenatal genetic tests – analytic validity, clinical validity, clinical utility, and ELSI (or the ethical, legal, social implications). See, e.g., UnitedHealthcare, *supra* note, at 3.
60. *Id.*, at 847-848.
61. *Id.*, at 848.
62. Mo. Rev. Stat. § 191.320 (2011).
63. Okla. Stat. tit. 63, § 1-568 (2006).
64. Tenn. Code Ann. § 68-5-504(a)(1) (2010) ("procedures or services designed to search out disorders in unborn children that are not treatable shall not be provided for under this part").
65. Okla. Stat. Ann. tit. 63, §§ 1-738.2, -741.12 (2011). Arizona Senate passed a similar bill. Associated Press, "Senate Approves Bill on 'Wrongful Births,'" *Arizona Capitol Times*, March 6, 2012, available at <<http://azcapitoltimes.com/news/2012/03/06/senate-approves-bill-on-wrongful-births>> (last visited April 18, 2015).
66. H.B. 1305, § 2(1)(b), 63d Leg. Assemb. (N.D. 2013) (including "any physical disfigurement, scoliosis, dwarfism, Down syndrome, albinism, or any other type of physical or mental disability, abnormality, or disease").
67. H.B. 386, 97th Gen. Assemb., 2013 Sess. (Mo. 2013). The bill included a list of conditions covered by the phrase "fetal diagnosis," such as Down syndrome.
68. See, e.g., Utah Code Ann. § 76-7-302 (2010); Md. Code Ann., Health-Gen. § 20-209(b)(2)(ii) (1982); Tex. Health & Safety Code § 170.002(b)(3) (1998).
69. Ga. Code Ann. § 31-9B-2; Vernon's Texas Statutes and Codes Annotated § 171.046; West's Utah Code Annotated § 76-7-302; West's Louisiana Statutes Annotated § 1299.30.1.
70. 2014 MS H.B. 1400.
71. Ariz. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 13-3603.02 (2011).
72. Okla. Stat. tit. 63, § 1-731.2.B (2012).
73. S.B. 353, Gen. Assemb., 2013 Sess. (N.C. 2013).
74. H.B. 2377, 84th Leg. Assemb., 2011 Reg. Sess. (Kan. 2011).
75. H.R. 1305, 63d Leg. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (N.D. 2013).
76. S.D. Codified Laws § 34-23A (2014).
77. 18 Pa. Cons. Stat. Ann. § 3204(c) (1982) ("No abortion which is sought solely because of the sex of the unborn child shall be deemed a necessary abortion."); 720 Ill. Comp. Stat. Ann. 510/6-(8) (1975); Ariz. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 13-3603.02 (2011) (note that Arizona is the only state to currently ban both sex and race-based abortions); Okla. Stat. tit. 63, § 1-731.2(B) (2011).
78. S.D. Codified Laws § 34-23A-10.1 (2014).
79. *Id.*, § 34-23A-34 (2014).
80. PRENDA § 2(a)(1)(C).
81. *Id.*
82. PRENDA § 250(h)(2). The race provisions of PRENDA suggest troubling stereotypes and are difficult to understand. PRENDA devotes only two pages of the twenty-five page bill to race-based terminations. It is unclear how a provider would determine that abortion is "because the child or a parent of the child is of an undesired race" or "motivated by race bias." *Id.*, § 2(c). As many commentators have noted rightly, the overly simplistic and confused invocation of race and racial eugenics "promotes anti-immigrant sentiments, stigmatizes and discriminates against women of color by suggesting they cannot be trusted to make their own reproductive health care decisions." The American Civil Liberties Union challenged, unsuccessfully, Arizona's law banning race-based abortions. See J. Mason Pieklo, "Advocates Ask Ninth Circuit to Reinstate Challenge to Arizona Race- and Sex-Selection Abortion Ban," RH Reality Check, March 13, 2014, available at <<http://rhrealitycheck.org/article/2014/03/13/advocates-ask-ninth-circuit-reinstate-challenge-arizona-race-sex-selection-abortion-ban/>> (last visited April 18, 2015).
83. *Id.*, § 250(b).
84. See, e.g., S.D. Cod. Laws § 34-23A-34 (2004).
85. Okla. Stat. Ann. tit 63, §§ 1-738i-738p (2010).
86. Fla. Stat. Ann. § 390.0112 (West 2013).
87. Ariz. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 13-3603.02 (2011).
88. L. M. Kohm, "Sex Selection Abortion and the Boomerang Effect of a Woman's Right to Choose: A Paradox of the Skeptics," *William and Mary Journal of Women & the Law* 4, no. 1 (1997): 91-128, at 120.
89. National Society for Genetic Counselors, State Laws, available at <<http://nsgc.org/p/cm/ld/fid=19>> (states with licensing laws are California, Delaware, Illinois, Indiana, Massachusetts, Nebraska, New Mexico, Ohio, Oklahoma, Pennsylvania, South Dakota, Tennessee, Washington).
90. State Licensure for Genetic Counselors, Model Legislative Provisions, available at <<http://nsgc.org/p/cm/ld/fid=18>> (last visited April 18, 2015).
91. Neb. Stat. Rev. § 38-186-24 (2012).
92. Va. Code Ann. § 54.1-2957.20 (2014).
93. National Society of Genetic Counselors, *Genetic Counselor Scope of Practice*, available at <http://www.cap.org/apps/docs/statline/pdf/nsgc_genetic_counselor_scope_of_practice.pdf> (last visited April 18, 2015); Va. Code Ann. § 54.1-2900 (2014); Neb. Stat. Rev. § 38-186-15 (2012).
94. Mich. Comp. Law §§ 333.17020 (2)(a-f) (1978).
95. A. Minna Stern, *Telling Genes: The Story of Genetic Counseling in America* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2012): at 166-167 (describing, with the introduction of amniocentesis, the debate among bioethicists about the permissible reasons for abortion and whether counselors should take a value-neutral view or try to dissuade individuals from termination for particular reasons, like sex).
96. A. Thomson-Deveaux, "Fetal Abnormalities: The Next Minefield in the Abortion Wars?" *American Prospect*, April 9, 2014,

- available at <<http://prospect.org/article/fetal-abnormalities-next-minefield-abortion-wars>> (last visited April 18, 2015).
97. R. B. Gold, "Lessons from Before Roe: Will Past Be Prologue?" Guttmacher Institute, March 2003, 1-11: at 10, available at <<http://www.guttmacher.org/pubs/tgr/06/1/gr060108.pdf>> (last visited April 18, 2015) ("In some states, especially between 1967 and 1973, a woman also could receive approval for an abortion if it were deemed necessary to protect her physical or mental health.").
 98. G. M. Dorr, "Protection or Control? Women's Health, Sterilization Abuse, and Reif v. Weinberger," in P. Lombardo, ed., *A Century of Eugenics: From the Indiana Experiment to the Human Genome Era* (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2011): at 163 (describing the history of laws on involuntary sterilization and noting practices of involuntary sterilization); see also Daar, *supra* note 40, at 216 (by the 1930s, thirty states had involuntary sterilization laws).
 99. See Mutcherson, *supra* note 44, at 342-343.
 100. See Stern, *supra* note 104, at 174.
 101. *Id.*, at 15.
 102. *Id.*, at 9.
 103. *Id.*, at 95.
 104. B. A. Bernhardt et al., "Women's Experiences Receiving Abnormal Prenatal Chromosomal Microarray Testing Results," *Genetics in Medicine* 15, no. 2 (2013): 139-145, at 140.
 105. *Id.*, at 140.
 106. See Mutcherson, *supra* note 44, at 324-325.
 107. See Klitzman, *supra* note 7, at 233.
 108. See Bernhardt et al., *supra* note 103, at 143.
 109. *Id.*
 110. See Farrell, *supra* note 23, at 6.
 111. B. Rothman, "The Tentative Pregnancy: Then and Now," in K. H. Rothenberg and E. J. Thompson, eds., *Women and Prenatal Testing: Facing the Challenges of Genetic Technology* (Columbus: The Ohio State University Press, 1994): at 260; K. H. Rothenberg, "The Law's Response to Reproductive Genetic Testing: Questioning Assumptions about Choice, Causation, and Control," *Fetal Diagnosis & Therapy* 8, no. 1 (1993): 160-163, at 160.
 112. *Prenatally & Postnatally Diagnosed Conditions Awareness Act*, Pub. L. No. 110-374, § 3, 122 Stat. 4051, 4051-54 (2008) (amending the Public Health Service Act 42, U.S.C. § 254c-8(e) (2006)).
 113. See de Jong et al., *supra* note 24, at 274.
 114. See Benn and Chapman, *supra* note 55, at 131.
 115. See Stern, *supra* note 95, at 147 (describing the evolution of genetic counseling as more patients sought prenatal diagnosis).
 116. R. M. Farrell, "Women and Prenatal Genetic Testing in the 21st Century," *Health Matrix* 23, no. 1 (2013): 1-13, at 7-8.
 117. See M. Melman, "Modern Eugenics and the Law," in P. Lombardo, ed., *A Century of Eugenics: From the Indiana Experiment to the Human Genome Era* (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2011): at 221 (describing modern incentives, which straddle private decision-making and state regulation, that "encourage or discourage the birth of specific types of individuals").
 118. P. L. Barber, "Prenatal Diagnosis: An Ethical and a Regulatory Dilemma," *Houston Journal of Health, Law and Policy* 13, no. 2 (2013): 329-351; Z. Deans and A. J. Newson, "Should Non-Invasiveness Change Informed Consent Procedures for Prenatal Diagnosis?" *Health Care Analysis* 19, no. 2 (2011): 122-123, at 122; D. Schmitz et al., "An Offer You Can't Refuse? Ethical Implications of Non-Invasive Prenatal Diagnosis," *Nature Reviews Genetics* 10, no. 8 (2009): 515-516, at 515.
 119. See Stern, *supra* note 95, at 174.
 120. See de Jong, Maya, and van Lith, *supra* note 22, at 8.
 121. American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists Committee on Genetics, *The Society for Maternal-Fetal Medicine, Committee Opinion No. 545, Noninvasive Prenatal Testing for Fetal Aneuploidy* (December 2012).
 122. See Benn and Chapman, *supra* note 56, at 130.
 123. See Suter, *supra* note 17, at 233.
 124. See de Jong et al., *supra* note 24, at 273; Mutcherson, *supra* note 44, at 325.
 125. G. Donley et al., "Prenatal Whole Genome Sequencing: Just Because We Can, Should We?" *Hastings Center Report* 42, no. 4 (2012): 28-40, at 28-30.
 126. B. Dickens, "Ethical and Legal Aspects of Noninvasive Prenatal Genetic Diagnosis," *International Law Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics* 124, no. 2 (2014): 181-185, at 182 ("safe access to fetal DNA might make fetuses amenable to techniques that test for a much broader range of genetic abnormalities such as susceptibility to breast cancer and late-onset disorders, and even extend to whole-genome or whole-exome sequencing").
 127. See de Jong et al., *supra* note 24, at 275; Dickens, *supra* note 126, at 183.
 128. *Id.*, at 274.
 129. W. Gregory Feero et al., "Genomic Medicine—An Updated Primer," *New England Journal of Medicine* 362, no. 21 (2010): 2001-2011; W. Burke, S. Brown Trinidad, and E. Wright Clayton, "Seeking Genomic Knowledge: The Case for Clinical Restraint," *Hastings Law Journal* 64, no. 6 (2013): 1650-1664, at 1649.
 130. M. Garel et al., "Ethical Decision-Making in Prenatal Diagnosis and Termination of Pregnancy: A Qualitative Survey among Physicians and Midwives," *Prenatal Diagnosis* 22, no. 9 (2002): 811-817, at 812-813.
 131. See Benn and Chapman, *supra* note 56, at 130.
 132. See de Jong and de Wert, *supra* note 46, at 52.
 133. *Id.*, at 52.
 134. *Id.*, at 52-53.
 135. See Dickens, *supra* note 138, at 182.
 136. The International Federation of Gynecology and Obstetrics (FIGO) Ethical Guidelines on Conscientious Objection require that, "Practitioners provide [their] patients with timely access to medical services, including giving information about the medically indicated options of procedures for their care and of any such procedures in which their practitioners object to participate on grounds of conscience."
 137. C. J. Chachkin, "What Potent Blood: Non-Invasive Prenatal Genetic Diagnosis and the Transformation of Modern Prenatal Care," *American Journal of Law & Medicine* 33, no. 1 (2007): 9-53, at 23-24.
 138. See Stern, *supra* note 95, at 10.
 139. See Dickens, *supra* note 125, at 183.
 140. See Benn and Chapman, *supra* note 56, at 132.
 141. U. Ranji and A. Salginicoff, *Focus on Health Reform: Access to Abortion Coverage and Health Reform* (Washington, D.C.: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2010): at 1, 6.
 142. Guttmacher Institute, *State funding of Abortion under Medicaid*, 2014.
 143. Take for example the Priority Health coverage policy. The coverage policy requires counseling and informed consent before testing. See Priority Health, *supra* note 6, at 1.
 144. In describing the routine coverage of private plans and public programs, the IOM report stated: "Pregnant women should receive...prenatal screening and testing for neural tube defects (for all women at elevated risk) and chromosomal abnormalities (for all women at "elevated risk"), including, but not limited to amniocentesis, chorionic villus sampling, and ultrasound." Commission on Preventive Services for Women, *Clinical Preventive Services For Women: Closing the Gaps* (Washington, D.C.: Institute of Medicine, 2011): at 61.
 145. See Priority Health, *supra* note 6, at 7.
 146. See Stern, *supra* note 95, at 122, 136.
 147. See Farrell, *supra* note 116, at 9-11 (problematizing the "voluntariness" of NIPT, based on women's experiences with amniocentesis and CVS).
 148. See de Jong, Maya and van Lith, *supra* note 22, at 8.